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November 11th, 2017        Houston, Texas 

73nd Annual Meeting 
 

Preliminaries 
 
 

1. Call to order    SCFMS President, Walter Beneze 
 

2. Pledge of Allegiance  tbd 
 

3. Invocation    tbd 
 

4. Welcome    tbd 
 

5. Introduction of Parliamentarian SCFMS President, Walter Beneze 
 

6. Roll call of member societies SCFMS Secretary, Shiara Trumble 
 

Business Meeting 
 

 
7. Minutes of 2016 meeting  SCFMS Secretary, Shiara Trumble 

 
8. Treasurer’s Report   SCFMS Treasurer, Don Shurtz 

 

9. Past President’s Report  Dale Miller 
 

10. Executive Secretary’s Report  Kimberly J. Brannon 
Privacy policy discussion 
Facebook Committee discussion 
Harassment/Discrimination policy discussion 
 

11. President’s Remarks   Walter Beneze 
 

12. Executive VP Report   Roger Burford 

 



 
 

 
 

13. District Vice President’s Reports 
 
A. District I Steve Hilliard 
 
B. District II Mike Lang 
 
C. District III Jerrold Simpson 

 
D. District IV Chip Burnette 
 
E. District V Skip Kendrick 
 
F. District VI Betty Gosewehr 
 
G. District VII Raymond Lynch 
 
H. District VIII Jim Marler 
 
 

14. COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
A. AFMS Scholarship Fund  Virginia Adian 
 
B. Auditing    Jim Marler 
 
C. Budget Committee    Roger Burford 

1) Discussion  
 
D. Bulletin Aids/Club publications  Kimberly J. Brannon 
 
E. Conservation Legislation   Terrell “Terry” Proctor 
 
F. Constitution/Bylaws    Virginia Adian 

1) Vote on Harassment policy 
 2) Vote on Boundary’s statement 
 3) Vote on change of OP’s for Ex. Secretary  
 4) Vote on Fiscal Year change 
 5) Vote on duties of officers in C&B & OP’s to align with new Fiscal Year 
 
G. Directory     Linda Simpson 



 
 

 
 

H. Endowment Fund     
     Endowment Fund Treasurer Emerson Tucker 
 
I. Golden Spark Plug Award    
 
J. Long Range Planning  Walter Beneze 
 
K. Newsletter Editor    Susan Burch 
 
L. Show Coordinator    Mary Trammell/Joyce Speed 
 
M. Supply & Publications   Kimberly J. Brannon 
 
N. Uniform Rules    Ron Carman 
 
O. Webmaster    Don Shurtz 
 
P. Web Site Competition  Don Shurtz 
 
Q. AFMS President   Ron Carman 
 
R. AFMS Endowment Fund Raffle  Joyce Speed  

 
15. Ad Hoc Committee Reports 

 
A. Insurance Program    Kimberly J. Brannon 
 

16. Old Business 
 

17. New Business 
 

A. Nominating Committee Report   
 
B. Election of 2017/2018 Officers 
 
C. Other New Business 
 

Announcements  
 

Adjournment 



 
 

 
 

South Central Federation of Mineral Societies 
Minutes of the 72nd Annual Meeting 

May 7, 2016 
Lubbock, Texas 

 
 The 72nd Annual Meeting of the South Central Federation of Mineral Societies was held on Saturday, May 7, 
2016 at the Lubbock Civic Center, Lubbock,Texas. It was hosted by the Lubbock Gem and Mineral Society. 
SCFMS President, Walter Beneze, called the meeting to order promptly at 1:00 pm. The Pledge of Allegiance was 
led by Skip Kendrick, SCFMS District 5 Vice President, followed by the invocation given by LG&MS Past 
President, Dave Swartz. Ron Carman was appointed the meeting Parliamentarian. 
 
Host Club Greeting  
Michael Zink, Vice President of the Lubbock Gem and Mineral Society welcomed us to Lubbock, the show and 
the meeting.  
 
Shiara Trumble called the roll of clubs and there were twenty-one (21) clubs represented. A quorum was called by 
Ron Carman, Parliamentarian. 
 
Clubs present: 

• Arlington Gem & Mineral Club 

• Austin Gem & Mineral Society 

• Baton Rouge Gem & Mineral Society 

• Clear Lake Gem & Mineral Society 

• Dallas Gem & Mineral Society 

• DeRidder Gem & Mineral Society 

• East Texas Gem & Mineral Society 

• Fort Worth Gem & Mineral Club 

• Fredericksburg Rockhounds 

• Geological Society of San Antonio 

• Golden Spread Gem & Mineral Society 

• Gulf Coast Gem & Mineral Society 

• High Plains Gem & Mineral Society 

• Houston Gem & Mineral Society 

• Lubbock Gem & Mineral Society 

• Pine Country Gem & Mineral Society 

• Pleasant Oaks Gem & Mineral Club of Dallas 

• Rollin’ Rock Club 

• Southwest Gem & Mineral Society 

• Tri-City Gem & Mineral Society 

• Waco Gem & Mineral Club 

• Williamson County Gem & Mineral Club 

 Visiting Dignitaries: 

• AFMS President Matt Charsky 

Item 7 



 
 

 
 

• Introduction of numerous past AMFS and SCFMS including Ron Carman and Emerson Tucker (both past SCFMS and 
AFMS Presidents), Virginia Adian (past SCFMS President), and Mary Trammell (past SCFMS President). 

 
BUSINESS MEETING  
 
Minutes of 2015 SCFMS Meeting: Shiara Trumble stated that the minutes of the 2015 meeting were included in 
the convention packet. Emerson Tucker added a sentence to the Endowment Fund report, stating that the 
Endowment Fund Treasurer Emerson Tucker gave the report verbally, and handed out a written copy of the 
financial statement. Also, in the announcements, Emerson announced that Ron Carman would be the next 
President and not the President-Elect for the AFMS, so the minutes should state he would be the President of the 
AFMS next year.  A motion to accept the minutes as amended was made by Ron Carman and seconded by 
Kimberly Brannon. Motion carried.  
 
Treasurer’s Report: Don Shurtz, not present at this time, but gave this later in the program - Report is included in 
the packet. Don updated the report for income, expenditures, and bank account balance through May 3, 2016 and 
noted that it’s too early to determine if funds from the Endowment Fund would be required for the 2016 fiscal year.  
A detailed supplemental report was available on the table. 
 
Past President’s Report: Dale Miller, absent - No report.  
 
Executive Secretary’s Report: Kimberly Brannon, present - Report is included in the packet. Discussion regarding 

Executive Secretary’s salary was brought up by Emerson Tucker. Kimberly stated that although she has not been 
paid this year, we need to file a new hire report with the IRS and file taxes of about $80 for this year. Further, 
Kim stated that we need to amend prior filings, and the federation has to refile and pay the IRS for previous 

years, but it would not have repercussions on previous Executive Secretaries. Various suggestions were made as 
to how to correct the issue with the IRS. It was proposed that the Executive Secretary should look through the 
records and make sure all IRS filings are corrected.  
 
Ron Carman stated that Article 4, Section 8 saying that the Executive Secretary is an employee of the Federation 
should be removed from the constitution. Ruth Rolston suggested that the constitution and bylaws be looked at 
and amended as needed to keep us compliant with the IRS. Jerrold Simpson seconded the motion. More 
discussion ensued. Virginia Adian stated that we had lost our 501c3 status and had just got it back when Kimberly 
came into office. Ron Carman stated the committee would start working on the Constitution review immediately. 
Vote was taken and motion passed. 
 
President’s Report: Walter Beneze, present – Report is included in the packet.  
 
Executive Vice-President’s Report: Roger Burford, present – Report is included in packet.  
 
District Vice-President’s Reports:  
District I, Texas: Steve Hilliard, present – Gave a verbal report that everything in his district is fine.  
District II, Texas: Michael Lang, absent - Report is included in the packet  
District III, Texas: Jerrold Simpson, present – Report is included in the packet. Virginia Adian added a correction 
that Woppy Geisler’s daughter’s name is Kay Marie.   
District IV, Texas: Chip Burnette, present - Report is included in the packet  



 
 

 
 

District V, Texas: Skip Kendrick, present – Stated report was sent, but no report was received. Stated that 
Plainview, Big Springs, Alpine and Abilene have had their shows, leaving 2 left for this year – Amarillo and 
Midland.  
District VI, Texas: Edith Guenther, absent - No report  
District VII, Arkansas: Raymond Lynch, absent - Report is included in the packet  
District VIII, Louisiana: Jim Marler, absent - Report is included in the packet  
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS:  
 
AFMS Scholarship Fund: Virginia Adian, present – Report handed out at the meeting. Repot highlights recognition 
of donors. Virginia stated that donating to the AFMS Scholarship Fund was a nice way to honor someone who 
has passed on. She stated that most of the donations came from Rollin’ Rock Club.  
 
Auditing: Jim Marler, absent – Report included in packet.  
 
Budget: Roger Burford, present – Report was handed out at the meeting, showing total available funds of 
$24,047, maximum expected expenses of $22,432 and expected ending balance of $1,615. Motion was made by 
Betty Gosewehr to approve the budget, seconded by Josie Middleton, voted on and approved. 
 
Bulletin Editor’s Aids/Club Publications: Kimberly Brannon, present – Report is included in the packet.  
 
Conservation Legislation: Terrell “Terry” Proctor, absent – Report included in packet.  
 
Constitution/Bylaws: Jonetta Nash, absent – Report is included in the packet, including proposed amendment to 
the bylaws regarding dues and insurance. Ron Carman mentioned changes that were included and asked for 
questions. Floor was opened for discussion of proposed changes. It was noted that insurance is for property 
damage for landowners, not for members who happen to be injured on an official trip. If dues are not paid on time, 
club will be dropped from both SCFMS and AFMS. Ron reiterated that membership in AFMS is automatic if you 
are a member of any regional federation. Kimberly Brannon mentioned that the insurance agent’s name is 
mentioned at the end of our packet if anyone needs a copy of our insurance policy. Roger Burford made a motion 
to change the bylaws as stated in the report, and Betty Gosewehr seconded the motion. Vote carried. 
 
Directory: Linda Simpson - Report is included in the packet. Linda requested that clubs write legibly when making 
changes to the directory. Linda mentioned that club email boxes are often coming back as ‘email is full’ because 
no one goes in and empties the mailbox. She requested that if a club officer doesn’t want his private email 
address shown, he can open a free email-box just for club business, and let us know what it is. Linda would like to 
change the due date for directory changes to be in, as March seems late. Kimberly Brannon stated she would put 
a change of officers form in with the dues/insurance forms when she sends them out. 
  
Endowment Fund: Ed Ries, Chairman, deceased –  Endowment Fund Treasurer, Emerson Tucker, gave the 
report verbally and passed out a goldenrod hard copy of the SCFMS Endowment Fund annual financial report.  
Emerson ascertained that some may not have heard his spiel about the endowment fund, so he gave it. Since Ed 
died, we no longer have a chair for the Endowment Fund. That is an appointed office, and should be filled shortly 
so that person can handle donations to the endowment fund, keep records of patrons and plaques that now are at 
Emerson’s home. Changes may be made after a new chair is selected. Smaller interest has been realized due to 
short time since the last annual meeting, as well as the fact that during Rollin’ Rock Meetings, auction donations 
often are voted to go to the local club for their own scholarship or building funds, etc. Permanent fund is now 
almost $197,000, and have available $11,648 interest that has accrued. Emerson stated again that he is ready to 



 
 

 
 

retire, but feels that it would be bad to have a new Chair and new Treasurer the same year, so he is willing to 
continue for another year. 
A motion was made by Ron Carman and seconded by Jerrold Simpson to authorize the Treasurer of the SCFMS 
Endowment Fund to continue to review the investments of the Fund and, if necessary, move the funds to other 
FDIC insured investments and at the same time continue to maintain a safe and secure FDIC insured investment 
portfolio. Motion carried.   
Emerson stated we now have 4 signatories on our bank account – himself, Jonathan Moehring, Virginia Adian 
and John Nash, which is much safer than previously when we had only one signature listed. 
Jerrold Simpson asked what we are getting out of our membership in the Federation. Emerson stated that the 
Federation almost went bankrupt at one point. Mary Trammel said that when the Federation started providing 
insurance, that changed. More clubs were joining and supporting the federation after that. Our federation funded 
these several years when some clubs didn’t pay. We have spent some $20,000, and the interest from this fund 
helped the South Central Federation survive. This fund may also help with our IRS issues now. Jerrold reiterated 
his question, as to why we are not giving scholarships through SCFMS if we have so much money in the fund. His 
board voted not to send any money to the Federation endowment fund, and asked why there needs to be an 
endowment fund. Ruth Rolston answered that the SC Federation helps individual clubs so we have someone (SC 
Region VP) to speak up for us. Insurance is important if we want to go on field trips. A small group would have to 
pay much more than a large group for insurance benefits. The federation also is a place to go to ask questions, 
get suggestions for your club. They are our support network. Kimberly Brannon also answered, we pay for 
handouts, mailing entries to AFMS judges, pay for awards, advertising shows, newsletters, making sure insurance 
is paid on time. This is a huge part of our budget. We also make sure officers can pay for their trip to conventions. 
Wanda Reynolds commended Kimberly Brannon’s performance in the Executive Secretary’s job. Ron Carman 
stated the more you participate, the more you get out of it. Offering insurance was why the Houston club rejoined 
the Federation after having voted to get out of it. Emerson summed up by saying the Endowment Fund was 
helpful in keeping the Federation together. To get the money out of the fund requires written request from 3 of the 
officers of the Federation, presented to the Treasurer of the Endowment Fund. That’s security. Katiri added a 
commendation to Kimberly Brannon for her work and wants to be sure the Federation pays her, as she feels 
Kimberly deserves it. Emerson talked about replacement for Ed Ries, who is appointed by the president of the 
federation. People mailed money to Ed, he brought the money to me and I took it to the bank. He also handled 
the certificates and pins that people liked to receive as a patron. All records are available to review if one wishes 
to look at them. When you replace me, your number one criteria is integrity. Laird Fowler made a motion that we 
rename the fund to the Ed Ries Endowment Fund and it was seconded by….. Ling Shurtz opposed that, saying 
that we are SCFMS, and that should remain the name of the endowment fund. Emerson said we should leave the 
name as is, but it would be good to recognize Ed in some way. Renaming the fund would entail some hassle, and 
Emerson said you have to remember whose name is being written on the checks, legal or IRS explanations may 
be needed. Laird withdrew his motion to rename the fund.  
 
Golden Spark Plug: Ron Carman, present – stated award will be made at the banquet, and if you want to know 
who receives it, come to the banquet. 
 
Long Range Planning: Sue Dale Miller, absent – Report is in the packet  
 
Newsletter Editor: Susan Burch, present - Report is included in the packet.  
 
Show Coordinator: Mary Trammell, present - report is included in the packet. Mary announced that Houston Gem 
& Mineral Society will host the 2017 SCFMS Convention and we need a club to step forward for 2018. Corrections 
to the list of shows include:  

• Southwest Gem and Mineral show - Live Oak, TX (San Antonio);  

• Baton Rouge show is held at the Lamar Dixon Expo Center in Gonzales, LA;  



 
 

 
 

• Austin Gem & Mineral show is October 21-23, 2016; and  

• Dallas Gem & Mineral show is not held on September 17-18, but on November 19 and 20, 2016. 
 

Supply & Publications: Kimberly Brannon, present – Report is in the packet. Kimberly stated that it would be nice 
if members that know what items should be present in SCFMS supplies alert her so that an inventory can be 
maintained.  

 
 
Uniform Rules: Ron Carman, present – Report in the packet. The Uniform Rules book is daunting, but if you are 
wanting to exhibit, you don’t need to know anything but the pages that pertain to your exhibit, not the whole book! 
If you want to change the rules, let us know. Committee is looking for volunteers. 
 
Webmaster: Don Shurtz, present – Report is in the packet 
 
Website Competition: Don Shurtz, present – Report is in the packet and brought an updated report of winners. 
 
AFMS President: Matt Charsky, present – You are not one of the smallest federations, you are the smallest. The 
scholarship has been around since 1964. During that time it’s given out 610 scholarships to 132 colleges and 
universities for a total of $1.7 million.  The biggest contributor is Rollin’ Rock Club and that’s a lot to be proud of. 
Please update your club websites, as our webmaster copies information directly from yours. I’ve been spending 
time on collecting localities. Agencies are changing their rules. The purpose was to have multiple uses of the 
lands, but now they are restricting use of public lands and we see they are not following the law and are trying to 
make changes there. AFMS has a great AFMS Junior program – badge program. AFMS convention is in July 29 
and 31 in Albany, Oregon. Come if you can! Next year will be hosted by the Ventura, CA show. Matt offered the 
services of past and present officers of AFMS as resources for any club needing help with anything. 
Jerrold Simpson challenged clubs to get more kids involved with the kids program that awards badges for 
accomplishments. Linda Simpson volunteered to help other clubs get a Rock Camp started for their youth groups. 
 
AFMS Endowment Fund Representative (Raffle): Joyce Speed, absent – Report is in the packet  
 
 
AD HOC COMMITTEE REPORTS:  
 
Insurance program: Kimberly Brannon, present - Report in packet. 

Budget:  Roger Burford, present - Presented the 2016 Budget, a copy is in the report.   

Nominating Committee:  Mary Trammell, present. Mary presented the report of the Nominating Committee, 

which she brought to the meeting.  Those nominated were: 

President   Walter Beneze 
Executive Vice President Roger Burford 
Secretary   Shiara Trumble 
Treasurer   Don Shurtz 
Executive Secretary  Kimberly J. Brannon 
District 1 Vice President Steve Hilliard 
District 2 Vice President Mike Lang 
District 3 Vice President Jerrold Simpson 



 
 

 
 

District 4 Vice President Chip Burnette 
District 5 Vice President Skip Kendrick 
District 6 Vice President Betty Gosewehr 
District 7 Vice President Raymond Lynch 
District 8 Vice President Bridget Joubert 
 
 

There were no additional nominations from the floor.  A motion to accept the nominees as presented by the 

Nominating Committee as the 2017 SCFMS officer by acclamation was made by Don Shurtz and seconded by 

____.  The motion carried. 

OLD BUSINESS:  
 
There was no old business. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:  
 
There was no new business. 

 

 

Announcements: 
 
 

• Chip Burnette has taken over for Rockhound of the Year point of contact and asks that you send your information 
for Rockhound of the Year to him no later than the middle of December, because we have to get it to AFMS by the 
end of the year. 

• Current treasurer’s report is available at front table. 

• Copy of the insurance waiver was requested, and Kimberly Brannon said that Terry Proctor of Houston Gem & 
Mineral Society wrote one up, and if anyone needs one, she will send it out. 

  
ADJOURNMENT:  
Walt Beneze adjourned the meeting at 3:22 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted by:  
 
Shiara Trumble,  
Secretary, SCFMS 

 

 

 



 
 

 
 

Treasurerôs Report for 2017 Convention 

11 August 2017 
 

This report will summarize Fiscal Year 2016 (FY2016) and FY2017 budgets and revenues 

 

FY16 INCOME  

Table 1 shows the FY16 budgeted amounts and all revenues received during FY16.  

 

FY16 Budget 

Amount 

Budgeted 

Actual 

Revenue 

Dues and Insurance $17,550.00 $23,627.00 

From Endowment Fund $6,000.00 $6,000.00 

Miscellaneous credit  0 $105.56 

Total $23,550.00 $29,732.56 

 

Table 1, Budgeted and Actual Revenue for FY16 

 

 

FY16 EXPENSES 

Table 2 shows the SCFMS expenses for FY16.  

 

FY16 Budget Expenses 

Amount 

Budgeted 

Actual 

Expenses 

AFMS Dues $2,800.00 $2,865.75  

Executive Secretary $1,200.00 $1,200.00  

Travel to SCFMS Convention $1,350.00 $900.00  

Travel to AFMS Convention $4,000.00 $4,000.00  

Hotel for SCFMS URC Judging $450.00 $0.00  

Newsletter / Directory $100.00 $15.80  

Postage & Supplies (Officers & Comm.) $100.00 $98.93  

Office Supplies $100.00 $33.94  

Item 8 



 
 

 
 

Awards $400.00 $461.19  

Bulletin Aids Expense $1,000.00 $993.82  

Webmaster Contest $100.00 $36.85  

AFMS Scholarship Committee $450.00 $0.00  

Website $150.00 $0.00  

Insurance Premiums $11,000.00 $9,818.00  

IRS Restitution 0.00 $7,753.40  

Unspecified $350.00 $0.00  

Total $23,550.00 $28,177.68  

 

Table 2, Budgeted and Actual Expenditures for FY16 



 
 

 
 

 

 

FY2017 INCOME 

Table 3 shows the FY17 budgeted and actual revenue received for FY17 through 31 July 2017.  

 

 

FY17 Budget 

Amount 

Budgeted 

31 July 2017 

Actual 

Revenue  

Dues and Insurance $18,740.40 $148.50 

From Endowment Fund $6,000.00 

 Miscellaneous credit  0 $609.91 

Total $24,740.40 $758.41 

 

Table 3, Budgeted and Actual Revenue for FY17 

 

FY2017 EXPENSES 

Table 4 show the FY17 SCFMS budgeted expenses, actual expenses through 31 July, and projected expenditures 

for the remainder of FY17. 

 

FY17 Budget Expenses 

FY17 

Amount 

Budgeted 

Actual 

Expenses 

through July 

31 2017 

Expected 

Expenses 

August 1 to 

October 31 

2017 

Projected 

Totals for 

FY17 

     

AFMS Dues $2,925.00  $2,991.00  $0.00  $2,991.00  

Executive Secretary $1,200.00  $900.00  650.16 1550.16 

Travel to SCFMS Convention $1,350.00  $0.00  $1,350.00  $1,350.00  

Travel to AFMS Convention $4,000.00  $2,000.00  $0.00  $2,000.00  

Hotel for SCFMS URC Judging $450.00  $0.00  $450.00  $450.00  

Newsletter / Directory $100.00  $0.00  $0.00  $0.00  

Postage & Supplies (Officers & Comm.) $100.00  $74.35  $0.00  $74.35  



 
 

 
 

Office Supplies $100.00  $76.85  $0.00  $76.85  

Awards $400.00  $0.00  $400.00  $400.00  

Bulletin Aids Expense $1,000.00  $153.94  $846.06  $1,000.00  

Webmaster Contest $100.00  $0.00  $50.00  $50.00  

AFMS Scholarship Committee $450.00  $0.00  $450.00  $450.00  

Website $150.00  $0.00  $0.00  $0.00  

Insurance Premiums $11,700.00  $9,794.00  $1,500.00  $11,294.00  

IRS Restitution $0.00  $162.54  $0.00  $162.54  

Unspecified $715.40  $0.00  $0.00  $0.00  

Total $24,740.40  $16,152.68  $5,696.22  $21,848.90  

 

Table 4, FY17 Budgeted, Actual and Projected Expenditures  

 



 
 

 
 

 

DISCUSSION 

 

Although this is the report for the 2017 SCFMS Convention, I am including a summary of the FY16 and FY17 

revenue and expenditures. The 2016 SCMF Convention was earlier than normal and the 2016 Convention 

Treasurer’s Report did not touch on some details that occurred late in FY16. Additionally, some items not in the 

FY16 report affect both FY16 and FY17. 

 

We adopted changes at the 2016 Convention that required all member clubs to participate in the SCFMS 

Insurance program. The basic issue was that even if a member club opted out of the insurance program, the 

SCFMS insurance was still covering them. To make matters fair, all clubs that are members of the SCFMS must 

participate in the SCFMS Insurance Program and pay their equitable share of the insurance bill. We also adopted 

changes so that the club dues and insurance payments are received at the same time, September 31st,of each year. 

This was driven by the expected due date for the insurance premium. Thus, most of the club dues for a given 

fiscal year are actually paid in the preceding year. As an example, all the FY18 dues and insurance payments, if 

paid on time, would actually show up as revenue in FY17. This is reflected in the FY16 revenues for dues and 

insurance exceeding the expected FY16 budget revenue values. This is because many FY16 dues were paid early 

in FY16 and all the FY17 dues and insurance payments were also received in FY16. In addition, you will note 

that almost no dues and insurance revenue has been received to date in FY17, but by the time we reach the end of 

FY17, we will have received all the FY18 dues and insurance payments from the clubs. 

 

Another anomaly in FY16 and FY17 is that we had no budget for correction of an issue for IRS withholding 

taxes, Social Security, and Medicare payments that should have been paid as part of our Executive Secretary 

contract. We discussed this issue at the 2016 SCFMS convention reaching a decision that we needed to take the 

appropriate steps to correct the issue. Correcting the issue required payment of taxes, Social Security, Medicare 

payments and penalties for the preceding 5 years. It also necessitate obtaining the help of a Tax Professional to 

assist in making sure all the necessary forms were correctly filled in, properly filed, and payments sent. In FY16 

and FY17 combined, we paid out $7915.94 for expenses related to correcting the IRS issue. Because we were 

forthcoming with the IRS in letting them know of the issue and voluntarily making restitution, they ultimately 

returned the penalty payments totaling $609.91. Still, the SCFMS ultimately paid over $7300.00 to correct the 

issue. As indicated, correction of the IRS issue was not in our FY16 and FY17 budgets. To help cover these 

unexpected expenses and to keep our bank balance above the threshold for free checking, $6,000.00 was 

transferred from the Endowment Fund to the SCFMS general funds. We transferred the $6,000.00 during FY16 

when the majority of the expenses were paid. Note that the FY16 Budget allowed up to $6,000.00 to be 

transferred from the SCFMS Endowment Fund. An additional $6,000.00 transfer was authorized for FY17, but at 

this time is appears the funds will not be required. 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 
 

AUDIT  

 

The Treasurer’s FY16 books were last audited in June 2017. Information for a partial audit of the 2017 books 

(November 2016 through May 2017) was also provided to the Audit Committee in June 2017; the full FY2017 

books will be provided to the audit committee in November 2017. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted 

Don Shurtz 

SCFMS Treasurer 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 
 

2016/2017 Executive Secretary Report 

Kimberly J. Brannon, SCFMS Executive Secretary/BEAC 
 
 
 
Club Memberships, 2016/2017 
 
The South Central Federation reports 36 clubs in good standing and boasts 3,988 total members for 2017. 
 
Amended Returns 
SCFMS amended all returns to pay withholding due from 2009 through 2015. Our tax preparer generated W3s and filed all 
W2s, 940s, and 941s in June of 2016. We were assessed penalties, which were paid, and submitted a detailed letter with 
supporting documentation requesting abatements. Letters were also sent on behalf of former Executive Secretaries. We were 
successful having ALL penalties refunded with no damage to our Tax Exempt and Nonprofit status. As of July 2017, Jonathan 
Moehring obtained the ‘all clear’ from the IRS and presented copies of his IRS letters for our files. We have not received 
similar assurance from Ray Duplechain. 
 
2016 State and Federal Filings 
Our first W-2 Wage and Tax Statement and W3 Transmittal report were generated with the assistance of our tax preparer in 
January of 2017. We also successfully filed annual TX State Franchise Tax, 990n, and updated our Public Information Report. 
The IRS is no longer allowing third party providers to collect 990n reports, details for navigating the new submission process 
were published in the SCFMS newsletter in January. 
 
Our 941 Employer’s Quarterly Federal Tax Returns were submitted for each quarter of 2016. A request to file form 944 
Employer’s Annual Federal Tax Return, rather than quarterly 941s, was submitted to the IRS January 4, 2017 and approved 
on February 13, 2017.  
 
New Hire Reporting 
Federal law and laws within the state of Texas require "new hire reporting" to the Attorney General's Office. The South Central 
Federation is now set up to file this report digitally and our report was submitted in August of 2016. New hires or rehires must 
be reported within 20 days, terminations within 7 days. The AG's Office confirmed that the Executive Secretary position could 
be filed as a "New Hire" as there had been no payments for a period of over 90 days. 
 
 
Ad Hoc Committees Insurance Program 
A fillable “Certificate of Insurance” Request Form is available to SCFMS member clubs and can be found online at 
http://www.scfms.net/forms/Insurance_Request_Form-fillable.pdf. Please use this form if you need proof of insurance to 
contract a venue for your show or to alert our insurance company any time your club will hold a function or an event. If you 
call our insurance agent, you will be directed to this form. If your venue location does not change, save a copy and 
change the date and contact information from year to year. She will validate the request by verifying the requesting officer and 
venue location against details provided in our current directory. If a new officer or committee member who is NOT listed in the 
directory will be making the request for proof of insurance coverage, please notify the SCFMS Executive Secretary and update 
your annual Officer Form. As with all of our fillable forms, you will first need to save the document locally to your hard drive in 
order to fill/save or print it. It can be emailed as an attachment or faxed to the number provided. 
 
Liberty Mutual began using a new billing system and new insurance carrier, which caused unnecessary statements to be 
generated. These were handled directly with our agent and were not paid or forwarded to the Treasurer. In addition, audit 
requests and invoices were sent to the previous Executive Secretary address. The carrier opted to use figures from a previous 
audit although our 2017 audit figures had been submitted. This could create an unusually high increase in our insurance 
premium for 2018 and additional amounts should be budgeted. I will be investigating lower rates provided by different carriers 
and the possibility of Liberty Mutual switching SCFMS to one of these providers for our next insurance cycle. 
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2017 Executive Secretary Report 
Kimberly J Brannon, SCFMS Ex. Secretary/BEAC 
 
New Dues/Insurance Form 
The SCFMS Dues and Insurance Form has been redesigned to eliminate any confusion of a separate dues and insurance 
payment. The new, fillable form, is located here: http://www.scfms.net/forms/2017-2018_SCFMS_dues-
insurance_form_fillable.pdf.  
 
QuickPay Digital Payment Option 
SCFMS signed up for the QuickPay Digital Payment Option to accept digital payments for dues and insurance. One time 
payments using debit or credit cards, checks, or a club’s bank account seemed an agreeable solution to digital deposit limits 
imposed by Chase Bank. They have since increased digital deposit limits to $25,000.00 during a one month period, making 
the Quickpay Digital Payment Option a convenience, but not critical for making timely deposits. Also, it was suggested we 
consider educating users to create strong passwords, recognize phishing attempts and to be vigilant to protect their online 
accounts. Instructions for using the Digital Payment Option can be found on the SCFMS website here: 
http://www.scfms.net/forms/2017-2018_DIGITAL_PAYMENT_INSTRUCTIONS.pdf.  
 
Officer Forms and Online Submission 
SCFMS received updated Officer Forms or indication of ‘no change’ from all Member Clubs except one. Having experienced 
this difficulty, please remind incoming officers that all club presidents serve as Federation Directors (see SCFMS Bylaws, 
Article III, Section 1.)  Nonprofit organizations within the South Central Federation of Mineral Societies must allow any 
member or governing body to examine its permanent records, including the names and addresses of voting members.  All 
nonprofit organizations must be prepared to furnish this information to the Attorney General upon request, “failure to allow the 
Attorney General to examine or copy records is a Class B misdemeanor under state law and may lead to penalties, forfeiture 

of property, and additional criminal charges §§3.152-.153; §§12.154-.156.” (http://www.trla.org/www_texascbar/wp-

content/uploads/2016/08/Nonprofit-tool-kit-5.31.16.pdf.) See also, SCFMS Bylaws, Article III, Section 7, which states “It shall 
be the responsibility of each member society to furnish the Executive Secretary and Directory Chairman with a list of the 
names of its officers and their mailing addresses, email addresses, and phone numbers […]”  We ask this information because 
it assists us in our own effort to remain compliant with Federal laws, State laws, and SCFMS Bylaws. If your club is a 501(c)(3) 
you are also required to keep lists of past and current directors, including their names and personal addresses. Their name, in 
association with your Nonprofit Organization, will appear in Public Information Reports online. If privacy is a concern, the 
individual should be aware of these considerations before agreeing to serve as an officer within your club or the SCFMS. 
 
We have improved the Club Officer Form to make it fillable/savable and more accurately reflect information needed from 
Member Clubs and also (unsuccessfully) attempted to change the Officer Form submission process to an online web 
submission process. A web form could be hosted to our site with the option to click submit, and information would then be 
emailed to the Executive Secretary and Directory Chair (or any officer of our choosing.) With the option to copy and paste 
officer information into the directory, a majority of typographical errors could be avoided. The test form did not work with mobile 
devices, and the project lost momentum in the final stage of edits (potentially as a result of becoming too time consuming for 
the agreed price to the designer.) I have contacted three additional web designers in an attempt to revive the project, but have 
not found any willing or able to complete it for the amount approved by our directors. If there are recommendations of anyone 
within our Federation capable of creating the web form as a volunteer, please direct their contact information to the Executive 
Secretary. I appeal to directors to budget the same amount (or greater) during 2017/2018 and will continue to seek a designer 
who can accommodate our request.  
 
As always, please use the SCFMS Fillable Officer Form within 30 days of new officer installation or any time there has been a 
change in current officers. The SCFMS Officer Form can be found here: 
http://www.scfms.net/forms/2017_OFFICER_FORM_fillable-saveable.pdf.  
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2017 Executive Secretary Report 
Kimberly J Brannon, SCFMS Ex. Secretary/BEAC 
 
SCFMS Privacy Policy Developed 
We have created an SCFMS Privacy Policy to detail the information we collect and how we, as an organization, will use it. We 
have implemented stricter protocols for the SCFMS Directory and the information shared with the public in response to several 
incidents reported during 2016. We hope the measures we have taken to protect Member Clubs' privacy will be pleasing to our 
clubs. It is important to note that the way we use information within the organization has not changed, but we will offer more 
privacy than in the recent past. Larger group communications should utilize the blind carbon copy feature to prevent instances 
of spam, private solicitation, or individuals abusing email lists created for club communications. If you need access to the 
SCFMS Member Directory, but are not currently serving as an officer in an SCFMS Member club, please contact an SCFMS 
Officer with your appeal and a valid purpose for access. I recommend a committee be formed to periodically review and refine 
this document or the maintenance of it be delegated to my current office as Executive Secretary. The Privacy Policy can be 
found here: http://www.scfms.net/forms/SCFMS_PRIVACY_POLICY_final.pdf.  
 
Facebook Page and Facebook Group Established for the Federation 
The South Central Federation of Member Societies now has a Facebook Page and also the SCFMS [Member Club Hub] (a 
group page) for connecting its members. The Facebook page can be used to make important announcements or inform 
members of deadlines between newsletter publications. Paperwork submitted to gain ‘official page’ status was approved in 
July 2017. This means is our page was reviewed and met all of Facebook's standards and guidelines. Our page is given 
higher prioritization in Facebook searches, and visitors will know the page is operated by officers or representatives of our 
organization. I have been working with Show Chairs and Facebook Administrators of Member Clubs to create and/or promote 
Facebook Event Pages for upcoming shows. It is advisable to appoint a Publicity Chair or Facebook Committee to act as page 
administrators to handle posting, moderating, and public relations on both. For now, current SCFMS Officers have been given 
Administrative privileges on the ‘page’ and ‘group,’ which will change as there are changes in officers. To avoid risk of losing 
access, there should always be multiple officers with administrative privileges on the SCFMS Facebook Page and Member 
Club Hub. The link to access the SCFMS Facebook page is https://www.facebook.com/SCFMS4U/. The link to join the 
SCFMS Facebook Group is https://www.facebook.com/groups/SCFMSCLUBHUB/. Please make sure all current officers have 
liked the page and that your club’s Facebook Administrators create a Facebook Event prior to your show. It’s free advertising! 
 
New SCFMS Letterhead and Logos  
Digital copies of new (higher resolution, color) SCFMS logos and letterhead were emailed to all SCFMS Officers, District VP’s, 
and Committee Members on January 7, 2017, containing margin measurements and several different file formats. Also 
included was a PDF file of a SCFMS return label for a full sheet of Avery 8160 labels, and static header/footer files which will 
not ‘break apart’ or require attention as was often the case with the previous footer. 
 
Supplies and Publications 
I approached an AFMS Officer about the current list of AFMS Rules and whether these digital documents could be hosted 

locally to our website. I was told this was acceptable, but also noted the web page currently states “The Internet version of the 

AFMS Uniform Rules is to be distributed only from the AFMS website.  We encourage anyone to link to this page ( 

http://www.amfed.org/rules/rules.htm ), so anyone desiring to obtain the AFMS Uniform Rules can be assured of the version 

they are downloading, and information on any other available versions.  Please report any violations to the AFMS Central 

Office.”  

 

We have the following outdated documents in our files: 

 

• AFMS Uniform Rules 2013 (current version 5/21/2017,) 11 copies 

• AFMS Uniform Rules 2013 Updated Pages, 15 copies 

http://www.scfms.net/forms/SCFMS_PRIVACY_POLICY_final.pdf
https://www.facebook.com/SCFMS4U/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/SCFMSCLUBHUB/
http://www.amfed.org/rules/rules.htm
http://amfed.org/contacts.htm
http://amfed.org/contacts.htm


 
 

 
 

• AFMS Guidelines for Exhibitors 2002 (current version not found,) 9 copies 

• AFMS Mineral Competition List 2009 (current), 29 copies 

• AFMS Approved Reference List of Lapidary Material Names August 1996, Updated Jan 2003 

o (current version 2003, updated 2012,) approximately 40 copies 

• AFMS Mineral Classification List Updated for 2003 (current version 2014, 2015 updates,) 8 copies 

• AFMS Approved Reference List of Classifications and Common Names for Fossils Updated 2002, 

o (current version 2009,) 21 copies 

• AFMS Guidelines for Bulletin Editors, James F. Hurlbut 2002 (does not seem to be available online,) 4 copies 

 

I recommend we seek to create a web page which links to the AFMS page http://amfed.org/rules/rules.htm where the most 

recent versions of these documents are FREE and available online. It doesn’t seem logical in the digital age to keep an 

inventory of the AFMS Uniform Rules or supply outdated items to our clubs. The AFMS Guidelines for Bulletin Editors, 

however, has valuable tips worthy of being revitalized, updated, and offered within our region. 

We currently have a decent supply of SCFMS pins, past president pins, and AFMS pins. We also made certain new SCFMS 

officers were provided with SCFMS name badges and hang tags designating their current or previous positions. I would like 

approval to have pre-printed hang tags of SCFMS positions available among our current supplies for distribution as a new 

officer is installed. It is advisable for the Nominating Committee to share their list of nominations with the Executive Secretary 

so that name badges and tags can be distributed during officer installation.  

There are 23 blank SCFMS plaques to be awarded for competitively judged cases along with SCFMS medallions, 39 AFMS 

bumper stickers (some look slightly damaged,) and several rolls of AFMS gold foil seals. 

 
Sexual Harassment Policy and Guidelines 
It is vitally important for all Member Clubs to consider establishing a formal policy prohibiting harassment within their own 
Bylaws. They may choose to adopt the same or a similar policy to the proposed SCFMS Harassment Policy. It is 
recommended that Member Clubs consult the proposed Sexual Harassment Policy and Guidelines for development of their 
own procedures and disciplinary action. The proposed SCFMS Sexual Harassment Policy and Guidelines can be found at the 
following link: http://www.scfms.net/forms/2017-06-29_Proposed_SCFMS_Sexual_Harassment_Policy.pdf    

The Guidelines are offered as a courtesy to assist clubs in the development of disciplinary practices in the event of a complaint 
of sexual harassment. The aim of which is to provide our Member Clubs the necessary tools to prevent harassment of any 
kind by anyone associated with our organizations and to provide suggestions for the development of operational procedures to 
handle complaints. Responsibility lies with every club officer to ensure that sexual harassment or harassment of any kind does 
not occur within our clubs, during meetings, club sponsored classes, shows, or events. The power to handle internal matters 
remains within the Member Club, with detailed explanations of practical steps to take if the situation occurs and before it 
becomes a legal matter requiring our insurance. Ideally clubs would decide the best course at home and approach the SCFMS 
only if the insurance is needed. 
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Proposed President’s Package (2018/2019) 
The next large project will be the development of a “Presidents’ Package” to reintroduce documents which formerly appeared 
within the directory and have fallen out of use, all forms, newly developed guidelines, and information concerning the South 
Central Federation which will be beneficial to officers of Member Clubs, old and new. Walter Beneze incorporated changes  
suggested by previous officers to the Convention Planning Document, and Virginia Adian has supplied older Directories with 
items which can be updated and added both to this document and to the website. 
 
Document Retention (2018/2019) 
We do not file the 990 long form, and may not be required to do so for many years, but in the interest of ‘good governance’ the 
990 form asks whether a written document retention policy has been adopted by the filing nonprofit organization. Currently the 
Executive Secretary is the ‘central storage’ for all Federation records. As such, I will dedicate time in the coming year to 
develop a list of records which should be maintained permanently. 
 
One ongoing project is the effort to ‘flesh out’ any incomplete areas of our historical records and documentation. I am 
requesting copies of meeting minutes, annual reports, directories, newsletters, or any copies of South Central Federation 
documents you may have. While digital format is preferable for some items, I will accept ANYTHING available. For the sake of 
our organization’s history, and to ease transition between outgoing and incoming officers, I would appreciate your assistance 
to fill in the blanks. 
 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Kimberly J Brannon 
SCFMS Executive Secretary/BEAC 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 

Presidentõs Remarks 

 

They say time flies when you are having fun, and the older I get I have discovered that time flies even 

when you are not having fun. That being said, this has been a good couple of years for the Federation, 

and time has certainly gone by quickly.  

 

While there have been many changes, from amendments to the Constitution and Bylaws, Operating 

Procedures, and things like making documents easier to obtain directly from the website; the addition 

of a Facebook page and group for faster dissemination of information and promotion of club shows, 

and some cleaning up of some records that somehow were mi ssed, we have more changes to consider 

at this meeting. Club officers and committee members have been busy with proposals to help 

streamline areas that needed input, and Iõm sure there are as many ideas as there are members for 

other things that could be m ade better.  

 

I do have an area of concern and I am calling on everyone for help. If you are an officer or committee 

member I am probably telling you something that you are well aware of, but I have to say again, we 

need new people to get involved. Please talk to the folks in your club about what they can do to help 

by serving on a committee, some of them will only require a few weeks a year to do a necessary job. 

Some jobs require a little more commitment, but there is not one committee that requires a ful l time 

commitment, anyone could help make the Federation a little better by being a part. Maybe someone 

will step up and run for an office, we need committed individuals to take an active part in the 

leadership. As an Officer, these jobs will take more of your time, but are well worth it in the satisfaction of 

being part of something bigger and more connected.  

 

The SCFMS is a great organization, with many dedicated, fun people working together to promote our 

hobby and the local club. By getting involved, y ou will grow as a person, and your clubs will grow by 

being connected to other regional clubs and the people in those clubs.  

 

I want to thank everyone for the opportunity that I have had in being the President for the last 2 years, 

this has been a great t ime!  

 

Walter Beneze  

SCFMS President 
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EXECUTIVE VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

 

The Executive Vice President of the SCFMS has multiple responsibilities of which one of the hardest but most 

rewarding is the selection of an AFMS Scholarship recipients.  This is accomplished with the assistance of the 

current and past Presidents and an SCFMS Scholarship Honoree from a college or university of their choice.  This 

year’s SCFMS Scholarship Honoree is Dr. Barbara Dutrow of Louisiana State University who will select two 

graduate students who will be awarded $4000 scholarship funds for the fall semester. The two students selected 

are Elizabeth Anna Levy and Marian Shoshauna Farnsworth-Pinkerton.  Both are working towards their Masters. 

We are in need of nominations for the 2018 Honoree, if you or anyone in your clubs know of someone in who 

have made a significant contribution toward earth science education who you would like to honor please 

contact the incoming Executive VP after November 1, 2017 for consideration.  

The second responsibility of the Executive VP is to read the names at the AFMS Annual Meeting of SCFMS 

members who have passed since the last AFMS meeting.  This would be from October 2016 to the present.  

Please encourage your club presidents, editors or secretaries to forward news of the club member’s death to the 

Executive VP, Paul Good and the SCFMS editor so they may be honored at the next AFMS Meeting.  

The third responsivity is as chairperson of the Budget Committee.  This committee is to consist to myself and 

two volunteers appointed by the President but this year we had no volunteers so I along with the help of Walt, 

Don Shurtz and myself we were able to establish the 2017-2018 proposed budget which is included in this 

packet.  

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

Roger Burford  

SCFMS Executive Vice President 
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District 1 Annual Report  
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District ll Annual Report 

 

District ll is comprised of three different clubs, which are the Clear Lake Gem and Mineral Society 

(CLGMS), the Houston Gem and Mineral Society (HGMS), and the Pine Country Gem and Mineral 

Society (PCGMS).  Each of these clubs hosts an annual rock and gem show at different times of the 

year.  I was able to attend the Clear lake show, and the Houston show.  Both clubs reported successful 

shows.  The Pine Country Show was also a very successful show, with wonderful vendors that had a 

wide assortment of rocks, fossils, gem stones, jewelry, and other rock-related materials. 

The Clear Lake and Houston clubs both have workshops and host workshops related to the lapidary 

arts for the club members throughout the year.  Artistic forms such as cabbing, beading, silversmithing, 

and jewelry making are some of the workshops which are well attended. 

The Pine Country Gem and Mineral Society has completed renovations on their building and workshop. 

This past year and have held classes on cabbing and wire wrapping.  We sponsored a rock painting 

party for local boys’ and girls’ clubs in our club house. It was a huge success with several groups 

attending. Pine Country supplied all paint and materials. 

Our shop has a 24-inch slab saw, a new Lortone trim saw, 2 Cab King 6 inch grinding machines, and 

safety gear for those who require it.  We expect to add our silversmithing station sometime in the next 

few months.  

 Our annual show is August 26 and 27, 2017. 

The web addresses for those interested in keeping up with these clubs are as follows: 

     CLGMS: - www.clgms.org     Newsletter:  “Stoney Statements” 

     HGMS: - www.hgms.org         Newsletter: “The Backbender’s Gazette” 

     PCGMS:  www.pinecountry gms.org   Newsletter” Pineywoods Rooter” 

 

Respectfully submitted by:  

Michael Lang  

District ll Vice-President 
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District 3 Annual Report 
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District IV Annual Report  

During the 2016/2017 year, there will be extra Region IV Annual Shows for the five societies which make up 

District IV, the Central Texas Region of the South Central Federation of Mineral Societies due to the extended 

time between the 2016 SCFMS show and the 2017 SCFMS show. Starting after the SCFMS annual meeting, 

hosted at the Lubbock Gem & Mineral Society show in Lubbock TX until the SCFMS annual meeting hosted by 

the HGMS in November, there will be eight Region IV shows. Two each for TCGMS, AGMS, and PSOA, and one 

each for WGMS and WCGMS. 

 

In addition to attending as many of our shows as possible, I have been involved in making sure the officers 

information for the region was correctly reported for inclusion in the SCFMS directory and the AFMS directory.  I 

also have made time for collecting trips, within and outside the region, and spent a fair amount of time in the 

workshop, and teaching others in various aspects of our hobby. 

 

If you have not been to a show in District IV recently, come on out and visit – we’re a friendly  

bunch, and would love to see you. We love talking (and playing with) rocks! Find some kids to share your 

knowledge and expertise with – if we do not pass our knowledge on, it will soon be lost. 

 

I would like to thank everyone for making Sondra and me welcome, along with Ike, our service dog. We have 

had a great year, and look forward to many more! Hope to see you at a show or out collecting soon. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

Chip Burnette  

District IV VP  
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District 5 annual Report 
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District 6 Annual Report 
 

The Rolling Rock club has been busy making money for the AFMS scholarship fund by having an auction at each 

unofficial meeting of the RRC at each show this year.  The treasure chest with its many items has brought in a lot 

of money to be donated to the scholarship fund. A lucky winner will be announced at the official meeting of the 

RRC, to be held in Houston in November.   

 

Betty Gosewehr  

VP District VI 
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2017-18 Annual Report of the SCFMS District VIII- Louisiana 

Jim Marler 

 

 There are six active SCFMS clubs in Louisiana and five of them have communicated with me on 

their activities. I requested monthly copies of newsletters and hopefully a quarterly report from each 

club on meetings, field trips, and other items of interest.   All reported at least one or more lapidary field 

days, regular monthly meetings, regular club meeting programs, and some have noted increased 

membership. 

 In 2016, we welcomed the formation of a new club... Acadian Gem and Mineral society in 

Lafayette, LA. 

 Four clubs have annual Rock and Gem shows: 

  DeRidder G and M Soc.   ( December) 

Baton Rouge G and M Soc. (August) 

  Ark-La-Tex G and M Soc  (August) 

New Orleans Rock Club ( October) 

 

 Relatively good attendance for the 2017 shows continued to be a pleasant surprise, despite the 

economy being way down for LA and the nation as a whole. Hopefully this will turn around even more 

in 2018, thusly giving a boost to the lapidary arts in general. As a show dealer, I continue to note 

increased customer interest in gemstones, mineral specimens, fossils, and general lapidary knowledge. 

We hope, with the low price of gas, more people will be looking for events closer to home and want to 

come to our local Gem and Mineral shows. We remind all clubs that have shows in the future, 

ADVERTISE!  Let the public know when and where the shows are! 

I have talked with the other clubs and they indicated that the lack of affordable show halls has 

stopped the non-show clubs from having their own annual shows. But as is happening nation wide, the 

continuing aging of the ‘active’ members in many clubs and the inability of these oldsters to 

work/organize/ or attend their club’s shows has hampered the clubs from having shows. It has been a 

chore to get younger adults and kids away from their electronic toys and into field trips and club 

meetings! 

 Now on the plus side, a very encouraging sign is the New Orleans G & M Club ( SFMS affiliate) 

has resumed their annual shows. Their annual show is scheduled for this coming October….try to attend 

it, New Orleans is always fun to visit. The revival of the NO club shows is a strong plus for all Lapidary 

clubs in LA.!!! We wish them great success and urge all clubs to talk their show up!!! 

 I will continue to query the Louisiana clubs and hopefully receive club quarterly reports.  If so, I 

may have a more detailed review for next year. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Jim Marler 

Dist . VIII V.P., Louisiana
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     AMERICAN SCHOLARSHIP FOUNDATION  (AFMS)  4 August 2017 

    SCFMS CHAIRMAN: Virginia Adian 
 
 
PURPOSE 
The object of the Foundation is to accumulate a fund, the income from which is used to finance scholarships.  The principle 
cannot be used, hence the usefulness of the Fund is perpetual.  The interest earned from the Fund each year is used to 
award scholarships for graduate studies in earth sciences.  The fund has now become large enough to provide scholarships 
of $4000 each to two graduate students from each of the six regional federations participating in the Foundation, making a 
total of $48,000 in scholarships annually.   
RECOGNITION OF DONORS 
Individuals or clubs can donate funds.  100 percentage points are awarded to a club for each donation of at least $1 per 
member. Any dollar amount donated above the number or multiple number of members can be carried over toward 
earning another 100 % giving.  Clubs are notified of their percentage of giving in letters of thank you to the clubs.  Some 
clubs give annual amounts.  Some clubs donate in memory of deceased members.  Many individuals, even non-club 
members, can donate in memory of a special rockhound friend.  All donations are given through the regional AFMS 
Scholarship Fund chairmen (see contact information under committees in SCFMS Directory), who, after recording and 
recognizing the donations, pass the checks on to the AFMS Scholarship Foundation Treasurer 
 
Make all checks payable to AFMS SCHOLARSHIP FOUNDATION (OR FUND), and send them to the current  AFMS  
Scholarship Fund Chair for SCFMS:  Virginia Adian 

109 Katie Court 
Boerne, TX 78006 

 
PROBLEMS IN COLLECTING DONATIONS 2017 
Most of the donations sent by SCFMS have come from auctions and bids of the Traveling Treasure Chest (TTC) at Rollin’ 
Rock Club (RRC) meetings.  This year I have been disappointed and frustrated in receiving these donations.  There have 
been RRC meetings held and bids taken, but minutes were not sent stating the name of the bidder and no donation funds 
have been sent to me from some meetings.  Sometimes I get a copy of the minutes, but don’t get the donations to record 
and forward on to AFMS.  Sometimes I just get a check from the Rollin’ Rock club but no explanation sent about the source.  
I urge that those who attend Rollin’ Rock club meetings, which are held at club gem and mineral shows, to PLEASE take 
accurate minutes regarding these bids for the TTC.  Be the sure name of the bidder and amount donated are recorded, who 
received the donation, whether it was a check or cash, whether the check was made payable to RRC or AFMS.  Send copies 
of minutes to RRC secretary, RRC treasurer, RRC editor, and AFMS Scholarship chairman for SCFMS.   
 
I want to thank the following people who have taken minutes at RRC meetings and sent me minutes or information and/or 
funds with explanations:  Keith Harmon, Betty Gosewehr, Dale Miller, Joyce Speed, and Chip Burnette.  Thanks also to 
those who gave memorial donations  and club donations.  An updated report of total donations   received this year and 
donations by clubs will be provided at the annual meeting for picking up by delegates.   
 
Respectfully submitted 
Virginia Adian 
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24 June 2017 
 

SCFMS Audit for 2015-2016 (November 1, 2015 through October 31, 2016) 
 
During June, 2017, members of the Audit Committee independently examined the books for 
2015-2016 SCFMS fiscal year for the treasurer’s annual report. 
 
The beginning balance on the books as of November 1, 2015 was $23,597.25. Using bank 
statements to support the treasurer’s ledger, deposits for the fiscal year totaled $29,627.00. 
Checks were issued for a total of $28,383.23 for expenses. Copies of receipts and letters were 
available to support expenses paid. 
 
Based on the bank statements, check stubs, and the ledger, the closing balance at the end of 
October, 2016 was $23,986.57. There were no irregularities. 
 
Our thanks to Don Shurtz for his effort and expertise in serving SCFMS. Thanks also to 
Kimberly Brannon for her work with IRS, with the support of Don Shurtz, to establish a proper 
and legal status for SCFMS during this period. 
 
The audit committee therefore recommends that the officers and members of SCFMS board 
accept this report as a true statement of the financial condition of our federation. 
 

 
Jim Marler, Chairman 
 

 
Virginia Adian, Member 
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Proposed Budget 2017/2018  
 

 

Income 

 

Dues    7612.80  

 2017 List of Clubs - 3715 Adults, 457 Juniors Adults- $2; Juniors - $.40 

Insurance   12,516.00 

Estimated 3669 @ $3 each 

Endowment Fund   6,000.00 

Total Income   26,128.80 

Estimated Beginning Balance    0.00 

Total Available   26,128.80 

Expenses 

AFMS Dues   3,129.00 

Executive Secretary Contract   1,550.00 

Travel to SCFMS Convention                  2,550.00  

 (Pres., Exec VP., Sec., Treas., Exec Sec.,  

Editor, URC Chair, Bulletin Aid Chair,  

Website Contest Coordinator, Regional VP - $150 each) 

Travel to AFMS Convention   4,000.00  

 (Pres., Exec VP., URC Chair - $1,000 each AFMS VP - $ 800) 

URC Committee - Hotel for SCFMS Judging   450.00 

Newsletter/Directory   100.00 

Postage & Supplies (Officers & Committees)    100.00 

Office Supplies (included under officer expenses)    100.00 

Awards   400.00 

Bulletin Aids Expense   1,000.00 

Webmaster Contest   100.00 

AFMS Scholarship Committee   450.00 

Website   150.00 

Insurance Premiums   12,516.00 
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_________________________________________________________________________________ 

Total Expenses   26,128.80 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Ending Cash Balance   0.00 

 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by: 

 

Roger Burford 

SCFMS Executive Vice President 

 

 
 



 
 

 
 

2016/2017 Report from Bulletin Editors Advisory Chair, Kimberly J. Brannon 
2015/16  vs. 2016/17 
 
SCFMS had 7 participating clubs, and 53 total entries, a 
decrease from 10 clubs and 73 submissions for the 2016 
Contest for 2015 publications. Five previously 
participating clubs were not present this year, either due 
to the election of a new editor, ongoing health 
complications, or were too busy to prepare entries by the 
contest deadline. There were two new editors in this 
year’s competition. 
 
Changes 
 
For 2018/2019 we will no longer allow noncompetitive 
Meeting Minutes in the Features category. Items such as 
Meeting Minutes or President’s Messages must be 
strong enough to compete against field trip reports or 
other, well written submissions within this class. Editors 
should use discretion when submitting Features, and 
choose the strongest items available. Due to early AFMS 
Convention dates, the AFMS Contest will be conducted 

in November or December for the next TWO years, requiring the contest to begin before the year concludes. The AFMS BEAC 
will allow bulletins published in December of 2017 to be eligible for entry in the 2018/2019 AFMS Contest. We will mimic this 
practice regionally until a normal schedule resumes.  
 
I have reinstituted the practice of indicating 1st through 10th place on winners’ certificates, which should please participants.  
 
Editors may supply digital submissions by DropBox rather than disk or thumb drive. To do so, they should provide the link to 
access digital copies via email or on a cover sheet included with hard copy entries. Specific instructions for using DropBox will 
be provided upon request and posted to the SCFMS website for those unfamiliar with the application. 
 
Because AFMS awards were announced prior to the SCFMS awards breakfast, we will distribute AFMS awards immediately 
following the SCFMS awards Ceremony. AFMS Awards will be announced by AFMS President (and SCFMS former 
president,) Ron Carman. Mark Nelson, AFMS BEAC, is unable to attend. 
 
Projections/Concerns 
 
Last year, emails were sent to editors (without giving away ranking) to inform them whether there were placements in the top 
three, top ten, etc. This was more economical than sending post card announcements and served the same purpose. It was 
an extremely busy year, I was unable, under the circumstances, to focus as much time reaching out to or speaking to club 
editors. Although the drop in number of entries is directly correlated to fewer clubs participating, I had no complaints. I don’t 
believe I could have successfully handled the same volume of entries as last year in conjunction with this year’s workload. 
 
Due to the earlier schedule, the contest will fall during the busiest time of year for Executive Secretary duties. I am currently 
seeking an individual to co-chair BEAC duties for at least the next two years. 
 
Respectfully,  
 
Kimberly J Brannon 
SCFMS Executive Secretary, BEAC 
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Report from the Conservation and Legislation Committee: 

          By Terrell William 'Terry' Proctor, J.D. 

 

 

 

          For many months (okay, years), I have been advising that we needed to keep our 

powder dry, until we had the planets in line to get something done on repealing or altering the 

ill-named 'Paleontological Preservation Act' [PPA herein].  Hopefully, the battling at the highest 

levels will come together to assist in this matter. 

          I have left a call for Houston Gem & Mineral Society member and Texas U.S. 

Congressman, John Culberson.  He is the one whom I consulted some years back, after the 

PPA was passed with many other bills.  There was little or no time for any member of 

Congress to read these groups of bills which were run though in I believe 2008 by the former 

Administration.  Congressman Culberson had asked me to write a Bill for him to present to 

Congress on the PPA.  I declined to write a Bill then, although I had written on Bill for the 

Texas Legislature which had passed [after a couple of years of going to Austin and pushing to 

get it passed].  It takes lots of time to do these things.  Shortly I have to have a Brief in to the 

First Court of Appeals and a Motion for Summary Judgment on another case...besides trying to 

get some collection work done to keep my law office paying their bills. 
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          However, I plan to get to work on a Bill to present to Congressman Culberson on this.  I 

would appreciate input from members of the SCFMS and/or their Clubs on things to address.  

While like Obama care, some wanted to just repeal it....and then maybe provide a new Bill to 

cover what were some good parts of the PPA.  Others felt amending the Bill was the way to 

approach it. 

          To refresh memories or perhaps to state for the first time, the reason the PPA needs to 

go or be amended, I used this example of how bad the PPA, is, at least in parts: 

          "Some  individual sharks can produce as many as 40,000 teeth during their lifetimes" 

['What Your Fossils Can Tell You'  ISBN 978-0-8130-3425-6  by Robert W. Sinibaldi, PhD' 

former President Tampa Bay Fossil Club and Board Member, Proctor Museum of Natural 

Science, Inc.].  Sharks have been around for about 450,000,000 years.  Multiply 40,000 teeth 

in a lifetime, by 450,000,000 years and guessing at the average number of sharks losing teeth 

each time they attack a prey and the answer is 'THAT'S A LOT OF SHARK'S TEETH'.  So 

when the prior Congress and President got the PPA and many other bills run through 

Congress and signed by former President Obama, as a package deal, one of the things it did 

was this:  Some beaches in Florida have more sharks teeth than sand (okay, maybe a slight 

exaggeration, but only a little).  If Grandpa and Grandma take a vacation after 50 years of 

work, go to Florida to a beach with any Federal authority of any kind to it; and pick even one 

shark tooth; they have violated the Federal Law of the PPA.  The PPA mandates that one 

cannot even touch or move a vertebrate animal part of any kind.  Sharks are vertebrates.  So 

no matter how many shark's teeth are on a given Federal Beach, preserve or whatever, and 

you move one, you could be in serious trouble. 

          No multiple that with many other common fossils (say  fossil Bison bison bones all over 

the nation by the millions or more) in many places, which no museum would want...and you 

are in trouble.  Clearly the PPA was ridiculously overbroad.  So what undoubtedly needs to be 

protected?  Commercial pirates who come into national parks, forests, monuments etc. with 

bull dozers or other heavy duty equipment and steal significant [economically or scientifically] 

fossils and other paleontological things, which belong to the people of the U.S. and need to be 

on display.   Rockhounds and others need to be able to go on public lands, and collect most 

fossils and probably have a proviso of what cannot be collected on that location because those 

items are of scientific significant. 

          At one time [and maybe still is] there was a law in Florida where you paid an annual fee 

of I believe $10.00 and you could hunt fossils on State lands.  At the end of the year you 

reported what you had found to the State of Florida, on a specified form, as I recall.  The State 

of Florida had a limited time to advise you that they wanted that item(s) and if they did not do 



 
 

 
 

so, you owned the fossil.  In England there was a similar law, but as I recall the government 

then purchased the item from you for a reasonable, but not exorbitant price. 

          So the time is here to get a Bill written and delivered to Congressman Culberson to 

repeal or alter the PPA finally.  Get your dry powder off and lock and load for the PPA. 

          Send information, suggestions, or things you want in the Bill, to Attorney Terrell William 

'Terry' Proctor, J.D. 630 Uvalde Road, Houston, Texas 77015; email: auraman@swbell.net; 

713-453-8338. 

 

         Terry, 

 

         TERRELL WILLIAM "TERRY" PROCTOR, J.D.  Attorney/Mediator & Former Judge 

         c/o T.W. Proctor & Associates 

         630 Uvalde Road, Houston, Texas 77015-3766 

         Phone: 713-453-8338  Email: auraman@swbell.net 

 

../../../AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/INetCache/Content.Outlook/H0VTPH37/auraman@swbell.net
mailto:auraman@swbell.net


 
 

 
 

           4 August 2017 

 

Constitution & Bylaws Committee Report 

 

The Committee for Constitution & Bylaws submits the attached proposals for changes in the 

SCFMS Constitution, Bylaws, and Operating Procedures.   

 

Our thanks go to Executive Secretary Kimberly Brannon, Treasurer Don Shurtz, and President 

Walt Beneze for their contributions toward these proposals and for helping us search the 

document for other changes which need to be made to keep all three sections coordinated. We 

appreciate their knowledge of SCFMS procedures and work in keeping our federation non-

profit and working smoothly.    

 

Please read these proposals carefully in advance of attending our meeting in Houston.  This 

will help our meeting proceed more efficiently. 

 

Submitted with respect, 

 

Virginia Adian, Chairman 

Ron Carman 

Liz Burford 
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Proposals for Constitution, Bylaws, and Operating Procedures 2017  

 

1. Proposed Addition of Discrimination & Harassment Policy: 

 

CONSTITUTION 

 

ARTICLE II   OBJECTS AND GENERAL PURPOSES 

 

PROPOSE ADDING:  

Section 9. The federation and its associated Member Clubs are committed to maintaining an 

environment free from sexual harassment and from discrimination.  We strongly 

support the rights of all members to gather in an environment free from any form of 

harassment, including harassment based on race, color, religion, gender, sexual 

orientation, national origin, age, or disability. Member clubs will remain in 

compliance with The South Central Federation of Mineral Societies policy and 

guidelines regarding sexual harassment, and will strongly prohibit harassment and 

discrimination of any kind.  

 

2.  Proposed Changes to Description of SCFMS District Boundaries to Make Them Clearer: 

 

ARTICLE IV   BOUNDARIES 

CURRENT: 

 

Section 2. The Federation shall be divided into eight (8) districts. Texas shall be divided into five 

districts: Northeast Texas is District I; Southeast Texas is District II; South Texas is District III; Central 

Texas is District IV; and West Texas is District V. 

 

District I Shall include all of the following counties extending north and east to the borders of 

Oklahoma, Arkansas and Louisiana: Wichita, Archer, Young, Stephens, Eastland, Erath, Somervell, 

Johnson, Ellis, Navarro, Freestone, Anderson, Cherokee, Rusk and Panola.  



 
 

 
 

 

District II: Shall include all of the following counties extending east to the Louisiana border and 

south to the Gulf of Mexico: Shelby, Nacogdoches, Angelina, Trinity, Walker, Grimes, Washington, 

Fayette, Colorado, Wharton, Matagorda. 

 

District III: Shall include all of the following counties extending south to the Gulf of Mexico and the 

Mexican border: Jackson, Lavaca, Gonzales, Guadalupe, Comal, Blanco, Gillespie, Kerr, Edwards, and 

Val Verde. 

 

District IV Shall include the following counties extending northeast to District I, Southeast to District 

II, and South to District III: Brown, McCulloch, and Mason. 

 

District V: Shall include all of the counties west of the borders of District I, District IV, and District 

III. 

 

District VI: The Rollin' Rock Club. 
District VII: Arkansas. 
District VIII: Louisiana. 
PROPOSED CHANGES: 

 

District I, Northeast Texas: 

 Shall include the counties Wichita, Archer, Young, Stephens, Eastland, Erath, 

Somervell, Johnson, Ellis, Navarro, Freestone, Anderson, Cherokee, Rusk and 

Panola and all other counties extending north and east to the borders of Oklahoma, 

Arkansas and Louisiana.  

District II, Southeast Texas: 

 Shall include the counties Shelby, Nacogdoches, Angelina, Trinity, Walker, Grimes, 

Washington, Fayette, Colorado, Wharton, and Matagorda and all other counties 

extending east to the Louisiana border and south to the Gulf of Mexico. 

District III, South Texas:  



 
 

 
 

Shall include the counties Jackson, Lavaca, Gonzales, Guadalupe, Comal, Blanco, 

Gillespie, Kerr, Edwards, and Val Verde and all other counties extending south to the 

Gulf of Mexico and the Mexican border. 

District IV, Central Texas:  

Shall include the counties Brown, McCulloch, and Mason and all other counties 

extending northeast to District I, Southeast to District II, and South to District III. 

District V, West Texas: 

 Shall include all of the counties in Texas west and north of the borders of District I, 

District IV, and District III. 

 

3. Additions to Executive Secretary Duties to Align Them with Current Practices. 

 

BYLAWS 

 

ARTICLE IV         DUTIES OF OFFICERS  

CURRENT: 

Section 8 Executive Secretary 

The duties and responsibilities shall be set by the Board of Directors. This shall be a 

continuing position and shall be terminated only by resignation, death, or a majority vote 

of the Board of Directors. In the case of a vacancy between the annual board meetings, 

such vacancy may be filled by the President, subject to board approval at the next 

annual meeting. The Executive Secretary shall receive the dues from the Federation 

societies and shall forward to the Secretary receipts for the dues; and shall make all 

bank deposits sending deposit slips to the Treasurer. 

PROPOSED: 

Section 8 Executive Secretary 

The duties and responsibilities shall be set by the Board of Directors. This shall be a 

continuing position and shall be terminated only by resignation, death, or a majority vote 

of the Board of Directors. In the case of a vacancy between the annual board meetings, 

such vacancy may be filled by the President, subject to board approval at the next 

annual meeting. The Executive Secretary shall receive the dues from the Federation 

societies and shall forward to the 



 
 

 
 

President, Treasurer, and Secretary copies of receipts for the dues; and shall make all 

bank deposits sending copies of deposit slips to the President and Treasurer. 

 

OPERATING PROCEDURES 

CURRENT: 

EXECUTIVE SECRETARY    ELECTED TO SERVE INDEFINITELY 

The Executive Secretary shall be the clearing house for all directories, Federation rules, etc. The 

Executive Secretary receives dues from member societies and issues a receipt indicating number of 

adult and junior members, which is forwarded to the Treasurer. The Executive Secretary shall forward 

to the Treasurer for recording purposes, copies of all deposit slips and checks.  

PROPOSED: 

EXECUTIVE SECRETARY    ELECTED TO SERVE INDEFINITELY 

The Executive Secretary shall be the clearing house for all directories, Federation rules, etc. The 

Executive Secretary receives dues from member societies and issues a receipt indicating number of 

adult and junior members, copies of which are forwarded to the President, Treasurer, and Secretary. 

The Executive Secretary shall forward to the President and Treasurer, for recording purposes, copies 

of all deposit slips and checks.  

4. Proposed Change in SCFMS Fiscal Year: 

 

     BYLAWS 

 

ARTICLE VII    FISCAL YEAR  

CURRENT:  

The fiscal year of the Federation shall be from November 1 of the current year to 

October 31 of next year. All duly elected officers will assume their duties at that date. 

PROPOSED CHANGE:   (Vote on this before the remaining proposals are presented.) 

The fiscal year of the Federation shall be from January 1 to December 31 of the same year. All duly 

elected officers will assume their duties on January 1st. 

 



 
 

 
 

5. Proposed Changes to Align All of Constitution, Bylaws, and Operating Procedures with Change in Fiscal 

Year: 

 

BYLAWS 

 

ARTICLE IV    DUTIES OF OFFICERS  

CURRENT: 

Section 5. Treasurer 

It shall be the duty of the Treasurer to disburse moneys upon the authorization of the 

annual budget, to keep full and accurate accounts of the transactions, to render 

quarterly written itemized reports, to prepare a fiscal year Treasurer's Report to be 

included in the next annual meeting packet, to close the books as of October 31 at 

which time all accounts and Bank Pass Books will be presented to the Auditing 

Committee Chairperson, and any other duties as outlined in the OPERATING 

PROCEDURES. 

PROPOSAL:  Change October 31 to December 31. 

 

ARTICLE V   NOMINATIONS OF OFFICERS 

CURRENT:Section 1. The President shall appoint three (3) members to act as a Nominating 

Committee. These members should to be appointed no later than December 5 of the current year. 

These members shall be from different districts of the Federation. 

PROPOSAL: Change December 5 to February 1. 

ARTICLE VIII   ANNUAL MEETING 

CURRENT: 

The Federation shall hold at least one regular business meeting each calendar year. The time and 

place of said meeting shall be called the annual meeting. The basic annual meeting agenda shall be as 

follows: 

 1.  Call to Order 

 2.  éééééééééééééééééééé. 

 14.  Adjournment 



 
 

 
 

As authorized under Article IV Section 6, at the discretion of the President, with proper notice having 

been given in writing, a business meeting can be held in November to conduct the affairs of the 

Federation. The Treasurerôs report for the fiscal year ending October 31 will be received. New officers 

and committee chairpersons will assume their duties effective November 1. 

 

PROPOSAL:  Delete paragraph following the agenda. 

 

OPERATING PROCEDURES 

 

CURRENT: 

AUDITING COMMITTEE        APPOINTED 

The President shall appoint an Auditing Committee Chairperson and two members. The 

books of the Federation shall be closed for auditing on October 31. This committee will 

make their report to the incoming President who will then turn the books over to the 

incoming Treasurer. 

PROPOSED: 

AUDITING COMMITTEE         APPOINTED   

The President shall appoint an Auditing Committee Chairperson and two members. The 

books of the Federation shall be closed for auditing on December 31. This committee shall then audit 

the books as soon as possible and send a report to the incoming president, secretary, treasurer, and 

executive secretary. 

 

NOMINATING COMMITTEE APPOINTED 

CURRENT: 

The President shall appoint three (3) members to act as a Nominating Committee. These members are 

to be appointed no later than December 5 of the current year. These members shall be from different 

districts of the Federation. The first named shall be chairperson. 

PROPOSAL:  Change December 5 to February 1.  (This is the date all club officer lists are due to 

SCFMS.) 
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Endowment Fund Report will be presented at the meeting. 
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Golden Spark Plug Award
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Long Range Planning Committee 

 

The long range planning Committee has had no formal meeting this year, however an ongoing discussion about 

the desire to collect and digitize all SCFMS history, and how to make it available for all clubs. A few folks have 

been helping with reaching out to past officers and making the plea for information that may be out there in any 

form. If you know anyone that has past issues of the newsletter, meeting minutes, directories, or anything else, 

please contact myself or our Executive Secretary so we can make arrangements to gather and digitize it.  

Walter Beneze 

Long Range Planning Committee  

---- 
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SCFMS Newsletter Report 

 

 

The South Central Federation of Mineral Society's bi-monthly newsletter is coming along nicely. How fast the time 

passes as I near the end of the second year at this post. To those who contribute, I want to say a huge THANK 

YOU! The newsletter is one of the main avenues to disseminate information to the presidents and editors of our 

member clubs. It's extremely important for updates in your area to be shared. One of the most important of these 

is updated annual show information for each club. There is always a need for interesting and/or informative 

articles, cartoons or poems for the newsletter. Also, if there are any suggestions or improvements you would like 

to see, please don't hesitate to bring them to my attention. Looking forward to serving you in the next year.  

  

Susan Burch 

SCFMS Editor 

(936) 615-5397 
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September 4, 2017 

 

I am helping SCFMS Show date coordinator, Mary Trammell. I will only report the shows for the remainder of 

2017 and early 2018. 

 

1.   October 14-15, 2017 Tri-City G & M Soc. Temple, TX 

      Frank W Mayborn Civic & Rec. Assoc. 3300 Bryant Irvin Rd. 

2.   October 20-22, 2017 Austin G& M Soc. Austin, TX 

      Palmer Events Ctr. 

3.   November 4-5, 2017 Midland G & M Soc. Odessa, TX 

      Ector Co. Coliseum 

4.   November 4-5, 2017 Golden Spread G & M Soc. Amarillo, TX 

      Amarillo Civic Ctr. 

5.   November 4-5, 2017 Paleontological Soc. of Austin Round Rock, TX 

      Old Settlers Heritage Assoc.  3300 Palm Valley Blvd. 

6.   November 10-12, 2017 Dallas G & M Soc. Mesquite, TX 

      Rodeo Ctr. Exhibit Hall (Not sure if this is the correct date.) 

7   November 10-12, 2017 Houston G & M Soc. Humble, TX 

      SCFMS Annual Conv. HGMS show 

      Humble Civic Center 8233 Will Clayton Pkwy. 

8.   December 9-10, 2017 Deridder G& M Soc. Leesville, LA 

      West LA Forestry Fairgrounds 

2018 

1.   January 21-22, 2018 Fredericksburg Rockhounds Fredericksburg, TX 

      Pioneer Pavilion Lady Bird Johnson PK Hwy, 16 So. 
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2.   January 26-28, 2018 East Texas G & M Soc. Tyler, TX 

      Tyler Rose Garden Ctr. Hwy. 31 

3.   SCFMS ANNUAL CONV. / SHOW 

      May 5-6, 2018 Lubbock G & M Soc. Lubbock, TX 

      Lubbock Civic Center 

 

Respectively Submitted, 

Joyce Speed 

Acting Show Date Coordinator 

 

 

 

,



 
 

 
 

Supplies and Publications Report 

 

See Executive Secretaryôs Report 
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Uniform Rules Committee Report 

 

 

The Uniform Rules Committee has done nothing this past year, and at the AFMS 

convention in Ventura last June there was no activity for the URC to consider. The SCF needs more persons to 

serve on the URC. 

Submitted by Ron Carman 

Uniform Rules Committee 
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SCFMS Webmaster 2016 Report 

11 August 2017 

 

At the 2016 SCFMS Convention, I indicated the long desired update to the SCFMS Web Site was “an ongoing 

effort”. The update was completed and the new web files posted in August 2016. Technically this is a 2016 

accomplishment, but it occurred after the 2016 convention so I am including it in the 2017 report. If you have 

not looked at the SCFMS Web Site recently, I would recommend you take a peek at www.scfms.net. 

 

The updated SCFMS web site includes a Member’s Page. This page does not require a password to be viewed, 

but some files linked from this page, such as the SCFMS Directory, require a password to be accessed. Passwords 

are required to protect the private information included in the files. 

 

In the same interest in protecting private information, the “Officer and Committees” page was also simplified. 

Only the officer or committee chair / member’s email is provided. If a phone number or address is required, that 

information can be found in the password protected SCFMS Directory. 

 

I would also encourage you to look at the “About” page. It includes links to the SCFMS History (an interesting 

read), a list of SCFMS Presidents, and a list of winners of the Gold Spark Plug award. 

 

Routine information such as updated forms, newsletters, and information files continue to be posted. Most files 

are posted within 48 hours of receipt by the webmaster. 

 

Very respectfully, 

Don Shurtz 

Webmaster for the SCFMS 
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SCFMS Web-Site Contest 2017 Report 

11 August 2016 

 

The 2017 web site contest was held, but the results will not be published until the convention. The top two 

SCFMS club web sites, based on the judge’s score sheets, were forwarded to the 2017 AFMS Web Site Contest. 

The results for the AFMS contest were announced at the AFMS / California Federation Breakfast with the Editors 

and Web Masters. However, the contest results have not yet filtered down to those not at the convention. The 

results may be in the next issue of the AFMS Newsletter, but that issue is not expected to be distributed until 

September. 

For the 2017 SCFMS Web Site Contest there were four entries. The clubs that entered the contest were: 

• ARK-LA-TEX Gem and Mineral Society, Lauren R Brown webmaster 

• Austin Paleological Society, Gordon C. Galligher webmaster 

• East Texas Gem and Mineral Society, Lynn Metcalf webmaster 

• Houston Gem and Mineral Society, Phyllis George webmaster 
 

My thanks go out to those clubs and webmasters that participated in the contest. I would also like to extend 

thanks to Jeff Ursillo and Mike Bamfield, the judges for the SCFMS Contest. 

As indicated, our SCFMS Web Site Contest winners will be announced at the SCFMS Breakfast with the Editors 

and Webmaster. Normally the comments and score sheets that the judges prepared would also be distributed at 

the SCFMS Convention, but our convention is late in the year. This would leave virtually no time for webmasters 

to review the comments and incorporate any changes to their websites in time for the 2018 contest. I felt this 

was not acceptable. To allow the webmasters time to work on any desired changes, the completed score sheets 

were returned to the individual webmasters shortly after the AFMS convention. Only the score sheets were 

returned; the placement of the web sites was not release and the webmasters were asked to not compare their 

scores with other webmasters. 

Preparations are now underway for the 2018 SCFMS Web Site Contest. Club webmasters will be notified when 

the 2018 Score Sheets and Entry forms are available along with the due date for entries. The information will 

also be posted on the SCFMS Web Site. 

Very respectfully, 

Don Shurtz 

Web-Site Contest Coordinator Chair 
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AFMS PRESIDENT’S  MESSAGE  

 

      When I first took on the position as your president, one of my goals was to visit all the federation shows I 

could during my term, all seven if possible.  So far I have visited five, including the AFMS combined show in 

Ventura in June.  Since the Eastern Federation show in Connecticut and the South Central show, hosted by my 

own Houston Gem & Mineral Society, are still in the future I can’t yet report on them, but intend to visit both. 

All the shows I have attended so far seemed to be quite well planned and well presented.  I have enjoyed the 

chance to meet members from all around the country and learn more about what goes on in each federation.  A 

side benefit from visiting these shows is the chance to do some collecting on my own in areas where I don’t 

ordinarily have a chance to go. 

     In August I had a rare opportunity to combine hobbies; I have also enjoyed amateur astronomy for years and 

in all that time had never seen a total eclipse of the sun, although I have seen several partial eclipses.  On August 

21 the eclipse path passed right across northwestern Kentucky and southern Illinois, where many classic fluorite 

specimens have come from in the past.  We drove to Paducah, Kentucky, and the day before the eclipse I went 

hunting in one of the old quarries with some success; I collected two boxes of yellow and purple fluorite 

specimens.  The day of the eclipse we spent in Golconda, Illinois, which was right on the center line and I saw 

and photographed my first total eclipse ever.  The next total solar eclipse visible from the U.S. will pass through 

central Texas in April of 2024 and so I will just stay here to see that one! 

     Now I look forward to visiting the Eastern Federation show in October (more traveling!) and my own South 

Central Federation show in November.  When planning a federation show, it’s a good idea  to check with the 

AFMS Show Coordinator, who is Emerson Tucker, to be sure there is no conflict. However, I also know that 

sometimes it depends on when the host club can get the show venue.  Each of the shows I visited was well 

conducted – keep up the good work, folks - and I also look forward to the next AFMS convention in 2018.  Hope 

to see you then if not before! 

 

 

     Ron Carman 
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To SCFMS Officers 

AFMS Endowment Fund Raffle 

August 24, 2017 

 

Since I was not notified that I was the 2017 Chair and I did not read the Directory for positions, I did not 

do my job as I should have. Therefore, no tickets were made available to the SCFMS Clubs and no prize 

was submitted to the AFMS for the Fund. I greatly apologize. I hope some Clubs contacted the AFMS 

for tickets. 

 

Sincerely, 

Joyce Speed 
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To SCFMS Officers 

SCFMS 2018 Officer Nominations 

August 26, 2017 

The 2018 SCFMS slate of Officers are as follows with two unfilled positions at this time. 
 
President – Roger Burford 
Executive Vice President – Jerrold Simpson 
Treasurer – Don Shurtz 
Secretary –  
District 1 VP – Steve Hilliard 
District 2 VP – Mike Lang 
District 3 VP – 
District 4 VP – Chip Burnette 
District 5 VP – Michel Zink 
District 6 VP – Betty Gunther 
District 7 VP – Raymond Lynch 
District 8 VP – Jim Marler 
 
The committee hopes by the Convention the two open positions will be filled. 
My thanks to our President Walter Beneze for all his help with the 2018 slate of Officers 
 

Sincerely, 

Joyce Speed 
Nominating Committee Member 
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